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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
                        2002 Third Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE:

As I was driving home from work tonight, cursing myself for not getting out of the office early enough to enjoy an evening dove shoot at a nearby roost, I began thinking about the hunt that Linda, Hannah, Roy and I had made two nights before.  There had been plenty of opportunities to shoot a limit, but, as is normally the case, I did not shoot as well as I could have.  Having Roy sitting beside you results in a never-ending discussion.  “Dad, how come you didn’t shoot?  Dad, is that a dove?  Dad, there went one” (as I stare in the direction he is pointing, looking for a bird that I am still convinced is a phantom while another unseen bird nearly takes my hat off).  Then there is the Hannah classic, “Aaaaaahhhhh, it blinked at me!”  Not to make excuses, but it tends to distract you from the task at hand. 

At the end of the hunt, a hunter and his golden, who had been hunting at the opposite end of the pasture, came over to us.  I had not recognized the farmer from a distance and he had not known who I was either.  He had given Linda and I blanket permission to hunt several years ago, and an annual telephone call is all that is needed to verify that we are still in good standing.  He was proud of his year-old plus golden, whom I had watched make a nice find in some high cover earlier in the evening.  He was more impressed with Buddy, who by NRPC standards is no stellar dog, but he had been steady, and made some decent marks.  We talked about our dogs and how he might join us at a training session or two to help him steady his dog.   He appreciated the second effort that we had made on a dove that Linda had sailed into a briary creek bottom early in the hunt.  Neither Buddy nor I had seen the bird go down, and a long initial hunt had produced nothing but a panting dog.   A second effort 45 minutes later, with a cooler dog, paid off and the bird was found. He appreciated that the kids were along, and told them how important it was to him that they had picked up not only our empty hulls, but also those left behind by others who had hunted the same place in the past.  We talked about hunting trips to South Dakota, Manitoba, and some other neat places, made with fathers, brothers, uncles, and close friends, until after dark.  Not once did the subject of how many birds were shot that day, or on any day, come up.  Only memories of good retrieves and good times spent with special people.  

As we parted ways, he gave us unsolicited assurance that we were welcome anytime, and gave me a tip on a good goose field on a satellite farm that he and his brothers owned, and permission to hunt there too.  

It’s all about taking the time folks.  Taking the time to do the little things when you don’t know if anybody is watching.  Taking the time to chat with the farmer, his family, or his hired hand.  Taking the time to make the memories that will last long after the game is eaten.  Taking the time to show the kids.  And taking the time to reinforce these values in ourselves.

Yeah, the kids were an hour late getting to bed on a school night.  But, you don’t learn everything in school.

Have a great season,





Lloyd
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2002 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Lloyd Ingerson


   email:  wardens@epix.net



Vice-President: 
Robert Patton   
717-528-8108   
   email:  patton@mail.pa.net
Secretary:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
   email : tkjohnston@pa.net
Treasurer:
Tom Johnston
717-444-3691
   email:  tkjohnston@pa.net



Training:
Frank Plewa        717-334-7135
          

Newsletter:        Larry Housman
410-837-5873         email:  housmanconstruction@erols.com 
Board of Directors

1 year term:  Jeff Riebling
717-630-9422
email:  jriebling@juno.com
                                                    Mike Ward
717- 838-2150   email:  begone1552@aol.com 

                          

                2 year term:   Jon Vernam
717-834-4074
jonvernam@yahoo.comemail: 



                         Valerie Plewa
717-334-7135
email:  valeriep@superpa.net
_____________________________________________________________________________

CLUB SPONSORS
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MIKE TOME

BRUNSWICK, MARYLAND
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Tom Johnston and Kyla take a walk at the SWPA test in August.  Photo courtesy Darin & Laurie Clark.
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Frank Plewa takes delivery from GMHR Magic at the August training session
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FALL TEST

By the time you receive this newsletter, we will be only a few days away from our fall test.  Hopefully, you’ve already touched base with Frank and will be helping out.  If not, please give him a call.  We have a reputation for putting on a first-class event, and maintaining that status will require that each of us to do our part.  New this year is our (hopefully) one-day senior test on Friday (our “government workers special”), and if you can lend a hand that day it will be particularly helpful.  Also, try to get those raffle tickets sold – they are a big money maker for us, and essentially allow us the luxury of taking a loss on our training sessions throughout the year.  Contact Tom Johnston if you need more.

___________________________________________________________________________

NEW MEMBERS AND UPDATES

Bruce Jenkins, 1600 Boiling Springs Road, Boiling Springs, PA 17007 Phone: 717-258-6197        email: scuzlbt@aol.com
Steve Keller, 1146 Tuckerton Road, Reading, PA 19605 Phone: 610-929-4797          email: skeller001@comcast.net
Jackie Lutskus, 1700 Gatehouse Court, Bel Air, MD 21014  Phone: 410-838-1714    email: jackie.lutskus@varian.com
Philip M. Sweigart, 1166 Sunnyside Road, York, PA 17404 Phone - 717-225-0154    e-mail: psweigart@msn.com
We also want to welcome Bob Bimeal and Will Kentner, who joined us at the beginning of the year. I neglected to formally welcome them, and wish to do so now.  Year to date we have 14 new members, which is a great testament to our program and people. 
Mike Tome – new email address:  choclab@crosslink.net
Bill Whiteford – email address:  bwhitefd@aptfc.com.
Mike Ward - new email address: begone1552@aol.com
James Key – new email address: jajapies@aol.com.
_____________________________________________________________________________
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Former NPRC member Jessica Clark with the ribbon she won with Murphy at the Presque Isle Test in August.  Photo courtesy Darin and Laurie Clark.
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Dave Henderson gets his and Deke’s Started ribbon at the SWPA test in August.  Photo courtesy Darin and Laurie Clark.
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WAY-TO-GO

Joe Lescisko and Duke

AKC Master at Rebel Ridge in June

Ken Klahr and Tori

AKC Senior (2)  in July





WR Title at Hudson Highlands in April!  
Ken Klahr and Orion

AKC Senior (2) in July





SR Title at Hudson Highlands in April!






AKC Senior (2) at Keystone in August





AKC Senior and title at Rebel Ridge in August!
Jon Vernam and Maggie

NAHRA Senior at SWPA in August





NAHRA Senior at HHHRA in September

Bill Whiteford and Raven

Two NAHRA Senior passes at SWPA in August

Bill Whiteford and Cricket

Two Started passes at SWPA in August

Robin Mongold and Mick

Two Intermediate passes at SWPA in August

Robert Patton and Gracie

Two Intermediate passes at SWPA in August





Intermediate pass at HHHRA in September

Dave Henderson and Deke

Two Started passes at SWPA in August – SR Title!

Jeff Riebling and Kali

Two Started passes at SWPA in August





Started pass at HHHRA in September





Intermediate pass at HHHRA in September

Valerie Plewa and Trouble

NAHRA Senior pass at HHHRA in September

Jim Key and Zeus

Started pass at HHHRA in September

_____________________________________________________________________________
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Jon Vernam admires his work at the flyer station at the August training session.
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Tom Johnston touches himself at the SWPA banquet in August.  I can’t explain it, don’t condone it, and wash my hands of it.  But I thought you should know.  Documentation courtesy of Darin and Laurie Clark.

PS - It wouldn’t be so bad if he didn’t seem so infernally pleased with himself!
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ANNUAL PICNIC AT STARVIEW SPORTSMEN’S CLUB

Our annual picnic and dog follies were once again held at the palatial grounds of the Starview Sportsmen’s Club in beautiful York County on Saturday, July 13th.  A good time was had by all in attendance, and as usual we had a nice assortment of doggie games to keep our four-leggers entertained.  The big winners were:

Steadying competition – Tom Johnston, Judge

Finalists:  Sarah Welch and Glory, Linda Swank and Onyx, Jim Key and Roc, Valerie Plewa and Magic, and Jon Vernam and Maggie.  The three winners (just couldn't make them break!!) were Roc, Magic and Maggie.

Fastest retriever – Land Division - Rick Johnston, Judge  

First Place - Eric Zeisloft and Yukon (34.2 seconds)

Second Place – Tom Johnston and Kyla (45.8 seconds)

Third Place - Jim Key and Roc (52.0 seconds)

Later Place – Karen Johnston and Annie  (2:08.4)

Fastest retriever – Water Division – Valerie Plewa, Judge  

First Place - Eric Zeisloft and Yukon

Second Place – Mike George and Raven

_____________________________________________________________________________

UPCOMING EVENTS  – directions will be sent separately for end of year events

September 22nd – Demonstration – Middle Creek Waterfowl Festival – Lancaster County 

September 27-29th – Fall Hunt Test – Cumberland County

October 13th – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Frederick County, Maryland
October 26th – Handler’s Clinic, 8:00 AM - Adams County – Location and date may change.  Check the website for updates.

November 9th – Upland Hunt - Perry County

November 10th – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Perry County

December 8th – Training Session, 9:00 AM – Adams County

____________________________________________________________________________
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Jon Vernam, Larry Housman and Goonie at the August training session.  Note the intelligent look on Goonie’s face that made the subsequent train wreck that much harder to take.  Photo courtesy Mike George.
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Tom DeFusco, GMHR Trouble, Valerie Plewa, MHR Nils,  Robert Patton and Jon Vernam discuss the proceedings at the Hudson Highlands test in September.
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS

The rubber duck controversy continues unabated, and since the last newsletter a few questions have been answered, although not altogether satisfactorily.

NPRC sent a letter to the NAHRA Board of Directors outlining our opposition to the use of DFT’s in tests.  The letter was approved by the members in attendance at the brief business meeting that was held in conjunction with the picnic.  A copy of that letter is included elsewhere in this newsletter.  To date, the NAHRA administration has not even acknowledged receipt of the letter, although we do know they have received it.  So much for improved communication.

The NAHRA board has approved the use of DFT’s for at least one additional test (Shenandoah Valley in September), and the other Virginia clubs seem to be favoring their use in their fall tests, including Three Rivers for their double senior in November.   Thankfully, the clubs in our region have resisted, although Hudson Highlands is considering them for their spring test, and we’ll be talking with them to prevent that from happening.  Our absence at dft tests will send a message to proponents, and we hope you will refrain from participating in them, but of course the final decision is yours.

An opportunity to support a club not using dokken’s is the double started and intermediate test being run by the Southern Maryland HRC the first weekend in October.  If you have a dog running at that level and can make the test your presence will make as strong a statement as will your absence at the rubber duck tests.

If you remember from the last newsletter, one of the options being considered by this and other clubs was membership in the Hunting Retriever Club.  That is still an option, but at this time we’re going to wait a bit and see what develops.  At least one other northeast region club is aggressively pursuing that option, and has met with UKC-HRC officials on the subject.  We’ll follow those developments as well and report back to our members.

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

Just a note regarding training attire.  Since we are fundamentally a hunting and hunt test club, as opposed to a field trial club, try to wear dark colored clothing to our training sessions.  It scares the dogs if they see too much white, because they think we’re going to make them do 400-yard quads!

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

At last word from Ken Klahr, who is currently hob-knobbing with the hoi paloi in Nova Scotia, Hunter continues to make progress in his recovery from Lyme disease and things are starting to look up.  Good news for a dog who taught Ken everything he knows.
*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

Please let Karen and me know when your dog passes a test, gets a title, etc.  If you don’t tell us, we can’t let folks know of your success, and put your dog’s name on the club plaque.  Even if you’re modest, your dog isn’t, so do ‘em a favor and brag a bit on them!  Also, please forward pictures if you have them.  As you can see from this newsletter, if you give them to me, I’ll get them in, but I need a wider variety.
__________________________________________________________________________
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Dave Henderson rows back to shore at the August training session.  Personally, I think the jon boat people had a good idea putting those seats in, but some folks just like to show off. 
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Vicki Pepper and Nils scan for doves on opening day.
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NPRC LETTER TO THE NAHRA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Dear Gentlemen,


On behalf of the membership of the Northern Piedmont Retriever Club, I would like to congratulate you on your recently announced decision to use Deadfowl Trainers at NAHRA events.  In doing so you have succeeded in alienating more longtime, dedicated NAHRA members than one could ever have thought possible.  By permitting the use of this pathetic, bird look-alike, you have cheapened the cherished titles that we all have worked long and hard to earn. You see, our club membership consists, in large proportion, of hunters who came here looking for assistance in training a finished hunting retriever.  While many of us had never heard of NAHRA before joining the NPRC, we later found the NAHRA testing process to be a valid medium by which we could gauge our progress and applaud our successes.   Given your decision to allow use of DFT’s, the titles WR, MHR, or GMHR, will no longer be of the same significance to someone looking for a hunting dog.  No longer will it be necessary for a “hunting retriever” to use it’s given ability to scent and locate a game bird, then demonstrate it’s ability to gently deliver that bird to hand.  Now, to earn the titles that NAHRA has in the past bestowed upon true hunting retrievers, a dog must now only handle a piece of, whatever these things are made of.  Because the DFT is painted to look like a particular species of bird, lends no more legitimacy to it’s use as a bird substitute than would the use of any ordinary bumper.


If your decision to permit the use of DFT’s was not distasteful enough, the process by which you apparently arrived at your decision has been inexcusable.  To our knowledge, you sought no input from the general membership of the organization before arriving at such a drastic decision.  In the NPRC, the Board of Director’s makes the decisions that govern the general operation of the club, such as test and training dates and locations.  Whenever a major decision affecting the financial or operational status of our club is necessary, every effort is made to obtain input from the membership.  While it would be understandably more difficult to accomplish this in an international organization, the fact is that NO EFFORT was made.  This, plainly and simply, shows a complete disregard for the opinions of a lot of folks.  The same folks upon whose back’s NAHRA has prospered for a long time.  To have gone so far as to change the rulebook BEFORE running your pilot tests, is ludicrous and certainly logistically unsound.  

To further compound this poor process, you chose to shroud your decision in secrecy.  Although you apparently made your decision in January, no notice was given to the general membership, and word didn’t get out until an off-hand comment about it was made on the NAHRA NET, by someone apparently “in the know”, in a post that wasn’t even directly related to the topic. It was only by chance, that this change was not revealed to the entire membership through a huge surprise to participants at the mid-Atlantic Regional.  There were certainly many opportunities to get the issue out front, especially since you didn’t plan on implementing it until June anyway.  If you planned for a six-month lead-time, why not take that time and properly sell the idea to the membership?  Even more elusive is the real reasoning behind your decision.  It seems that each time a complete explanation is sought, a new reason is given.  Few seem to have all the facts, and those who do are amazingly unwilling to release them.  This can only lead one to believe that there are hidden motives here, far beyond allowing a few clubs with problems obtaining birds to use DFT’s.

While we do realize that the use of DFT’s is optional, and will never happen at an NPRC test, we are concerned that at least some clubs will unnecessarily exercise this option.  If this happens, it will leave those of us who wish not to participate in tests using these glorified bumpers short on opportunities to test our dogs.  Also of concern, given the furor that your decision has caused, is that the slow decline in test participation that many clubs, including NPRC, have experienced over the past several years will be accelerated by your decision.  If this is the case, it will become financially unsound to continue participation in the NAHRA program.  

We sincerely hope that you will re-examine NAHRA’s mission, to promote the field testing of retrievers in simulated hunting situations, and realize that you have now allowed the removal of the only “real” hunting element of the field test. Consider NAHRA’s obligation to the hunters and dogs that have allowed this organization to thrive, and become the finest retriever-testing program in existence.  Then, reconsider your decision not to seek our input.

The thoughts and opinions expressed in this letter were unanimously approved by the 24 members of the Northern Piedmont Retriever Club who were present at the summer meeting held on July 13, 2002.






Sincerely,






Lloyd R. Ingerson, Jr., President






Northern Piedmont Retriever Club
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HELPING OUT by Frank Plewa
Yes, I am going to ask you for something!  Keep reading. You can't hide.  Being a person who gets paid (not enough) to be observant, I have noticed that there is a growing absence of the senior core of our little club at recent training sessions.  I really don't have a need to know why, it's your business.

But, I would like to say that you are sorely missed!  While this could be construed as a somewhat selfish statement on my part, there is a more important motive for writing this.  As you read this you may be reaching down and scratching the ear of that GMHR or MH you are so proud of.  You should be!  You have taken a raw talent and molded it into a fit and dependable hunting companion.  You have worked hard to attain this position with your dog.

I would ask you to consider how you got there.  Did you do it all by yourself?  Did anyone help you?  Was a platform or program in place to help you?  The answers are probably no, yes and yes!  Think about who and what got you there!  I won't beat you up with that.

So where am I going with this?  I am glad you asked! 

We have a new group of people with young or inexperienced dogs who are anxious to get where you are.  This is vital to a club like ours but we have to keep them interested.  How can we do that?  We have attempted to do that by offering handlers clinics and our regular monthly training sessions.  However, help is needed at these sessions, primarily "experienced" help.  While some experienced people regularly show up, the "old dogs" can get tired and frustrated.

The new people are eager to help but require some instruction and do not always get it.  So when there are few senior people at a session, things can get quite frustrating for both.  Having more senior people will make things flow smoother and take the burden off others.  Simple things like showing someone how to set up and operate a winger, how to handle and load a gun, blow a duck call, or properly present a mark can help things flow tremendously better!  While it would be an unfair expectation of mine to think you can attend and help out at every function, surely you can make it more often than the recent past would indicate.  Its time to give something back!  I can't make you do this.  Just remember that some time ago, you wandered in here looking for or asking for help.  And someone gave it to you!

To quote my commander, "lets get off it and make something happen!"

 A final note to the new people.  I/we have been a bit lax in instructing you "how to" at training sessions.  In my haste and/or frustration to get things going, I may have assumed more about your know how than I should.  I apologize on my part for being or appearing a bit grumpy at times.  For your part, don't try to do something you do not know how to do.  If we ask you to do something you are not sure how to do, stop us and ask for some instruction.  We were all new and inexperienced once upon a time.

NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302
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